Paying to Pollute

The Environmental Injustice of Pollution Trading



PHOTO CC-BY-NC © NICK FULLERTON / FLICKR.CON

Free market environmental policies are fundamentally changing America's approach to pollution control. Market-based pollution credit schemes are undermining successful environmental laws like the Clean Air Act and the Clean Water Act by allowing industries to pay for the right to dump contaminants into our waterways and air. The health and environment of communities surrounding these pollution sources pay the price for these free market environmental policies. All too often, these are lower-income neighborhoods and communities of color.

The traditional environmental regulatory approach — implemented in a suite of laws enacted in the 1970s was intended to impose strict pollution control standards to limit and reduce toxic emissions, and to force polluters to cut their discharges by adopting cleaner technology and less environmentally damaging processes. Conversely, pollution trading programs allow industries to purchase pollution credits rather than curb their own emissions. In theory, firms that are unwilling to reduce their pollution would buy credits from polluters that have a greater capacity or willingness to cut their discharges.

These pollution trading regimes sanction industrial pollution under a convoluted market scheme of credit swapping, with little to no accountability. Instead of democratically established environmental regulations, polluters decide whether or not they will reduce emissions. As a result, pollution control is driven by financial incentive rather than by a need to protect human health and the environment.

Pollution Trading Regimes Threaten Health and Erode Environmental Justice

Pollution trading schemes reinforce the toxic burdens on disadvantaged communities. Lower-income and minority populations, already overburdened by the disproportionate siting of polluting facilities in their communities, often face an uphill battle to take on and defeat these inherently unfair market-based schemes.

The polluters that are most willing to buy credits can continue — or even increase — emissions that are hazardous to human health and the environment. Oftentimes, the architects of cap and trade policies promise much needed funding to entice lower-income communities to support these pay-to-pollute schemes. Pollution trading creates market incentives that undermine environmental justice.

The concept of environmental justice is rooted in the ideals of equity, transparency, inclusion and empowerment for



NOVEMBER 2017



Food & Water Watch Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice all people and all communities. However, environmental justice has been elusive for minority and lower-income communities living in the toxic shadow of powerful corporate polluters.

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) defines environmental justice as "the fair treatment and meaningful involvement of all people regardless of race, color, national origin, or income with respect to the development, implementation, and enforcement of environmental laws, regulations, and policies."¹ Environmental justice must ensure that all affected people and communities are empowered to participate in decisions that impact their health and well-being, and that government and industry policies and practices do not have a discriminatory negative impact on communities of color and other low-income communities. Pollution trading fundamentally precludes the democratic engagement of vulnerable communities by placing the decision to pollute solely in the hands of industry.

The shift to market-based environmental regulation has daunting environmental justice implications for minority and lower-income communities. Companies trade pollution credits with little or no public input. This lack of transparency can concentrate emissions and exacerbate the persistent inequitable health and economic burdens in disadvantaged communities. Unlike the regulatory process, pollution trading leaves almost no room for political or legal recourse.



PHOTO BY U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY

Environmental injustice remains a reality despite decades of struggle. Disadvantaged communities continue to be exposed to higher levels of toxic and designated-EPA-criteria air pollutants and higher incidences of disease. The deeply entrenched structures of corporate power and political marginalization make these communities especially susceptible to environmental exploitation. Pollution trading will likely only add to these underlying burdens and further disempower vulnerable communities.

The Ongoing Struggle for Environmental Justice

Facility Siting in Communities of Color

The early environmental justice movement of the 1970s and 80s had a major focus on the disproportionate placement, or siting, of facilities in communities of color. In 1982, Warren County, North Carolina planned a hazardous waste landfill for soil contaminated with polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) over the fervent opposition of the local, predominantly lower-income and African-American residents. The resistance represented the first time an African-American community organized a national, unified fight against environmental racism.² Soon after, academics and investigators began to publish studies and reports documenting the disproportionate siting of toxic waste facilities in marginalized communities, further galvanizing the movement.³

Polluters have long built their facilities in lower-income and minority communities where residents lacked the political muscle to prevent toxic facilities from moving into the neighborhood. A 2005 study found that hazardous waste facility siting has followed a "path of least resistance" for decades; as a result, disempowered communities have "borne a disproportionate share of the society's environmental burdens."⁴ Over time, the disproportionate siting of polluting facilities in communities of color worsens these toxic health and environmental burdens.⁵

Pollution trading can further exacerbate these underlying disparities for vulnerable populations. A 2009 University of Southern California study found that lower-income California residents were more likely to live near a large greenhouse gas emitter.⁶ Two-thirds of lower-income African-Americans households and nearly 60 percent of lower-income Asian and Latino households are within six miles of a large greenhouse gas emitter, compared to about 40 percent of white households at all income levels.⁷ A 2016 study found that the percentage of people of color

and people living in poverty was over 20 percent higher in neighborhoods within 2.5 miles of facilities covered by California's greenhouse gas cap-and-trade program than in neighborhoods outside of this area.⁸ The neighborhoods surrounding these facilities are also twice as likely to rank worst in cumulative social and environmental stressors to health compared to the rest of California.⁹

These communities face more than toxic neighbors; additional and widespread barriers to achieving environmental justice persist along class and color lines. Lower-income and minority areas had fewer community-based environmental organizations, and polluters in these communities have higher rates of environmental violations, lower levels of enforcement and lower fines when enforcement actions are taken.¹⁰ Fortunately, over the last three decades the emergence of hundreds of community and environmental justice organizations as effective advocates has provided the opportunity to bring about positive changes.

Higher Exposures and Health Burdens

The disproportionate siting of toxic facilities in targeted, vulnerable communities exposes these populations to disproportionately higher levels of pollution, which poses significant environmental health risks. Exposure to unhealthy air pollutants — such as carbon monoxide, sulfur oxides (SO_x) , nitrogen oxides (NO_x) , volatile organic compounds (VOCs), ozone, heavy metals such as lead and mercury, and particulate matter (PM) — has been linked to respiratory irritation and infection, lung cancer, chronic bronchitis, asthma, increased blood pressure and heart disease, as well as reduced life expectancy in humans.¹¹ Water pollutants, such as heavy metals, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and bromide discharges from power plants, are endocrine disruptors, reproductive toxins and carcinogens.¹²

In California, predominantly Latino and African-American census tracts have average total pollution burdens that rank in the worst third of the state (the 66th and 64th percentiles, respectively), compared to predominantly white census tracts with an average pollution burden in the best third (38th percentile).¹³ Some of the most toxic, "worst-of-the-worst" of these facilities are in areas with a higher percentage of low-income and minority residents.¹⁴

Ambient nitrogen dioxide (NO_2) concentrations are nearly 40 percent higher for non-whites than whites, and African-Americans are more likely to live in areas with the worst fine particulate matter $(PM_{2.5})$ and ozone levels than in areas with the best air quality.^{* 15} Asian and Latino populations are more than 50 percent more likely than whites to reside in counties that exceed the U.S. EPA standard for $PM_{2.5}$ and ozone.¹⁶ Disproportionate exposures to water pollution are no different. Minority and lower-income communities are closer to and consume more fish from waters contaminated with power plant discharges, putting them at greater risk from toxic pollutants such as the heavy metals selenium, lead and arsenic.¹⁷

Minority and lower-income communities often suffer from higher rates of illnesses associated with pollution compared to the rest of the population. There are about four times more ozone- and PM_{2.5}-related emergency room visits for asthma in high-poverty neighborhoods than in low-poverty neighborhoods.¹⁸ Low-income African-American children have a higher asthma risk than white children.¹⁹ Compared to whites, African Americans have higher rates of hypertension (28.6 percent and 41.3 percent, respectively) and are nearly 2.5 times more likely to suffer premature death from stroke.²⁰ In California, predominantly Latino and African-American census tracts on average have considerably worse rankings for asthma emergency room visits (the 67th and 89th percentiles, respectively) and low birth weights (60th and 91st percentiles) compared to predominantly white census tracts (35th percentile for asthma and 37th percentile for low birth weights).²¹

In Southern California, racial and ethnic disparities in cancer risks from exposure to air toxics persist even after controlling for household income and other known pollution causes such as population density, land use and home ownership.²² Residents of lower-income counties are more likely to die of cancer than those in more affluent ones.²³ African-Americans also have the highest death rate from all cancers among all racial and ethnic groups in the United States.²⁴ African-American men are 40 percent more likely to die of cancer than white men, and African-American women are 20 percent more likely to die of cancer than white men.²⁵

While many of these health disparities are also the result of complex differences in social factors and obstacles such as wealth inequality and low quality of health care, exposure to air and water pollutants is certainly a contributor to the health burdens plaguing vulnerable communities.²⁶

^{*} Unless otherwise specified, racial categories indicate non-Latino African Americans and non-Latino whites; Latinos can be of any race.

How Cap and Trade Exacerbates Environmental Justice Concerns

Background

At its most basic, pollution trading schemes combine a pollution limit (the market-wide "cap"), the distribution of pollution credits (essentially a right to pollute) and a marketplace where these pollution credits or offsets can be traded (either through a broker or an exchange).²⁷ Trading proponents posit that this pollution credit marketplace will allow polluters to efficiently allocate pollution control costs — firms that can easily reduce their pollution will sell their credits to firms that cannot easily reduce pollution.²⁸ Some pro-market advocates promise that this will not result in net increases in pollution, as those selling pollution credits will reduce their discharges or emissions as much as or more than the increase in pollution from firms that buy credits.²⁹

Theoretically, the trading scheme would reduce pollution at a lower cost than that of "less-flexible" traditional regulatory approaches, since the polluters that can most efficiently reduce pollution will sell their credits to firms that have higher emissions-reduction costs.³⁰ Polluters could maintain their emission allowances, reduce their discharges below the allowance and sell the unused pollution credits, or exceed the allowance by purchasing more pollution credits.³¹ These schemes base the decision to pollute on

the overall cost to a facility rather than on the impact to the health and environment of the surrounding community.

While trading advocates look to overall net pollutant loadings in water and air, they largely ignore the localized impacts of credit purchasing. Facilities choosing to increase pollution rather than abate their own discharges could exacerbate local "hotspots" in areas already suffering from high pollution levels.³² Communities near credit-buying polluters may be unaware or have little opportunity to prevent the increased pollution allocation from happening.

All Trades Are Not Created Equal: **The Unequal Distribution** of Costs and Benefits

Pollution trading can compound the pre-existing environmental and human health burdens from the over-siting of polluting facilities in lower-income neighborhoods and communities of color. Air and water quality trading programs that target specific pollutants (such as carbon dioxide) can overlook the localized impacts of multi-pollutant emissions from power plants or factories. These trading programs allow polluters to buy credits to increase their overall emissions of the tradeable pollutant (like carbon dioxide), but result in increased local concentrations of non-tradeable pollutants (such as particulate matter, ozone or heavy metals) that create hotspots that can harm human health and the environment.



PHOTO CC-BY-SA © CYNDY SIMS PARR / WIKIMEDIA CON

Case Study: Chalk Point - An Unfair Trade

Cap-and-trade schemes can worsen existing disparities by encouraging polluters in lower-income and minority communities to buy the rights to increase their emissions. Chalk Point Generating Station is a massive coal-burning power plant near the predominantly African-American town of Eagle Harbor in Prince George's County, Maryland.³³ Chalk Point racked up significant permit violations for pollutants discharges into the nearby Patuxent River, but instead of reducing discharges to comply with its permit, the plant proposed to buy "credits" from Maryland farms to raise its pollution allowance and cover its violations.34

This trade might not have increased pollution into the Chesapeake Bay, but it would have concentrated pollution discharges into the Patuxent and increased exposures for Eagle Harbor's African-American residents. Food & Water Watch and the Patuxent Riverkeeper intervened in a lawsuit to prevent Chalk Point from including this trade in its pollution plan.³⁵ The lawsuit successfully forced Chalk Point to implement technological upgrades to minimize discharges and prevented the power plant from using credits and offsets to poison Eagle Harbor and the local environment.36

Facilities can emit a noxious blend of pollutants. Power plants are a major source of greenhouse gas emissions and are one of the highest emitters of hazardous air pollutants such as arsenic, benzene, chromium, hydrochloric acid, lead, manganese, mercury, nickel and particulate matter.³⁷ They are also major sources of water pollution such as selenium, cadmium and other toxic heavy metals.³⁸ Nearly half of the U.S. waterways receiving wastewater from electric power plants violate human health standards for at least one pollutant discharged by these facilities.³⁹

Petroleum refineries are a major source of greenhouse gases that also discharge among the largest amounts of dangerous air pollutants like benzene, VOCs and particulate matter.⁴⁰ California petroleum refineries, cement plants and power plants together account for over 90 percent of industrial carbon dioxide emissions but also have the most disproportionate air toxic impacts on minority populations.⁴¹ Depending on the co-pollutants, carbon trades between facilities, even within the same industry, could result in significantly different local health and environmental impacts.⁴²

A 2016 study of California's cap-and-trade program found that the participating facilities that increased greenhouse gas emissions tended to be located in vulnerable communities. Sixty-one percent of the highest-emitting facilities also increased their greenhouse gas emissions during 2013-2014 compared to the preceding two years, a larger uptick than average.⁴³ The neighborhoods near these facilities that increased emissions had higher proportions of people of color than neighborhoods near facilities that reduced pollution.⁴⁴ Unfortunately, these documented impacts did not prevent the California legislature from enacting an even worse cap-and-trade program in 2017 that expressly preempted local air regulators from passing more-protective air quality regulations for greenhouse gas emitters.⁴⁵ The legislation was enacted after Governor Jerry Brown and the oil and gas industry struck a deal with support from some of the major environmental organizations.46

Policy makers and regulators who design and implement market-based approaches to pollution control, such as California's cap-and-trade program, often understand the disproportionate impact that these schemes will inevitably have on frontline communities. The architects of these plans try to reduce environmental justice opposition to these inherently unjust programs by dedicating a portion of the pollution trading revenues to various community



PHOTO BY U.S. COAST GUARD

improvement efforts.⁴⁷ As one leading state legislator stated, "As we move toward extending cap and trade, it's very important that these communities are provided the resources they need to combat these harmful emissions."⁴⁸ However, the best way to "combat" these harmful emissions is to eliminate them at the source, rather than providing money to deal with the consequences of ongoing, and sometimes increasing, emissions.

Revenue for vulnerable communities must be a part of any just transition to clean water and healthy air and climate; however, we should not demand that these communities live with ongoing pollution in exchange for much-needed funding. Instead, funds should be raised and provided to struggling neighborhoods through other, more equitable measures, such as closing corporate tax loopholes.

Polluters can purchase "offsets" that allow them to continue hazardous discharges based on the purported pro-environmental practice of the offset seller, which is difficult to measure and verify. Facilities that buy offsets instead of reducing pollution — or that even increase discharges — impose local environmental health burdens on surrounding neighborhoods. Over three-quarters of the offsets used in California's cap-and-trade program come from out-of-state projects (such as buying credits in forest land).⁴⁹ The top 10 users of this provision bought 65 percent of the offsets but accounted for more than one-third of total emissions.⁵⁰ These schemes create distant and unmeasurable alleged environmental benefits but real and concentrated economic costs.

A Historical Perspective: The Failures of RECLAIM and Rule 1610

Two early market-based schemes to control air pollution in Southern California, the Regional Clean Air Incentives Market (RECLAIM) and Mobile Source Credits (Rule 1610), were rife with problems. These market-based schemes exemplify how pollution trading has failed to make meaningful pollution reductions while creating localized pollution hotspots, undermining human health and the environment.

The 1993 RECLAIM program replaced the regulatory pollution control approach with cap and trade for NO_x and SO_x from major emitting facilities.⁵¹ In an effort to appease industry, the program initially over-allocated credits significantly above actual emissions, which minimized and delayed any actual pollution reduction.⁵² The surfeit of credits lasted until 2000, driving down their price and dis-incentivizing the installation of emission controls.⁵³ The U.S. EPA estimated that the program's actual emissions reduction was far less than the prior pollution control rules could have accomplished in the first seven years, and the program may have contributed to NO_x emissions hotspots.⁵⁴

The Rule 1610 program aimed to reduce automobile pollution (VOCs, NO_x, carbon monoxide and particulate matter from exhaust) by issuing credits for scrapping old vehicles.⁵⁵ Rule 1610 allowed factories and refineries to buy these pollution credits instead of limiting their emissions, allowing dispersed motor vehicle pollution to be traded for localized VOC emissions.⁵⁶ The regional pollution burden became concentrated in a small number of communities near the clustered facilities that purchased most of the pollution credits.⁵⁷ This concentrated pollution created hotspots in the already highly polluted surrounding Latino and other minority communities.⁵⁸ Furthermore, the allegedly scrapped engines were re-sold, making the credits generated under the program essentially worthless.⁵⁹

Lack of Public Participation, Transparency and Remedy for Communities of Color

Pollution trading schemes circumvent public participation and transparency. Under traditional environmental regulation, the public has numerous opportunities for input regarding pollution standards, the level of pollution control and enforcement in their communities. For example, the Clean Air Act allows for the public to provide comments and to participate in public hearings on permits for major sources of air pollution, revisions to state pollution control plans, and more.⁶⁰ Similarly, the Clean Water Act outlines requirements for public review, comments, and opportunities for public hearings for actions such as the issuance of National Pollution Discharge Elimination System permits for pollutant discharges and the review of toxic pollutant effluent limitations.⁶¹ Although the public's input is often ignored, which frequently means that public participation is not meaningful, the EPA is required to consider these comments before issuing a final rule or decision.⁶² Permitted facilities must release all emissions data to the public so that citizens can monitor and protect their communities from illegal discharges.⁶³

In contrast, cap-and-trade schemes thwart transparency and public participation, giving the public even less input in government decisions that affect their health and environment, and weaken enforcement of environmental laws. Reduced transparency is a central tenet underpinning trading schemes. The California Air Resources Board, for example, "intentionally avoid[s] providing entity-specific information considered market sensitive that could influence supply, demand, pricing and related factors."⁶⁴ Californians are prohibited from knowing who is purchasing pollution allowances and in what amounts.

Pollution trading prevents the public review of individual trades between facilities and sanctions pollution control avoidance through credits and offsets.⁶⁵ Under the Clean Water Act, facilities are accountable for discharges, and permit compliance is easily verifiable and enforceable.⁶⁶ The traditional pollution control process that allows the public to comment and advocate on pollution control choices is rendered moot under trading schemes, which often occur without the community's input or awareness.⁶⁷ The EPA's Water Quality Trading document states that trading permits often need not be modified or reviewed for individual trades,⁶⁸ depriving public participation in the development and enforcement of pollution controls under the Clean Water Act. Participants in water pollution trading can legally pollute more than their original permits allowed by buying credits or offsets without pushback from the public or local communities.69

The lack of verification effectively eliminates the purported benefits of trading when pollution credits come from questionable, unmonitored sources. Agricultural pollution credits that are sold to industry polluters are unverified and uncertain, and often are based on unsustainable practices that lead to likely increases in pollution in waterways. Food & Water Watch found that Pennsylvania's water pollution trading relied on pollution credits generated from moving millions of pounds of animal manure from one impaired watershed to another.⁷⁰ These credits merely shift the burden to other watersheds and communities instead of reducing pollution.⁷¹ Water pollution trading replaces the Clean Water Act's transparent, accountable system with one that makes it virtually impossible to properly track pollution compliance.

The public plays a key role in pursuing and remedying environmental injustice. Both the Clean Water Act and the Clean Air Act allow citizens to bring lawsuits to challenge illegal activity, such as exceeding permitted discharge limits, when federal and state agencies lack the resources or the will to hold polluters accountable.⁷² These provisions empower vulnerable populations to address the localized, concentrated environmental impacts of pollution trading that could disproportionately accumulate in marginalized communities.

Tradeable pollution permits prevent citizen suits that enforce standards or address permit violations and noncompliance. In Pennsylvania, the 1.4 gigawatt coalfired Brunner Island Steam Electric Station had been one of the nation's top emitters of sulfur dioxide and had exceeded permit compliance for nitrogen discharges two out of three times between 2012 and 2015.73 But under Pennsylvania's water pollution trading program, Brunner Island's permit compliance lapses for nitrogen discharges under the Clean Water Act were no longer a problem. The facility instead operated under a "net zero" nutrient discharge permit that allowed it to discharge as much nutrient pollution as it could buy. Between 2013 and 2014, Brunner Island was the third-largest buyer of nitrogen credits in the state, accounting for almost 10 percent of all credits purchased each year.74

Net zero discharge permits allow polluters to skirt existing discharge limitations and remove the public's ability to pursue major polluters like Brunner Island. In 2014, the Chesapeake Bay Foundation (CBF) submitted a notice of intent to file suit under the Clean Water Act to hold Brunner Island accountable for its questionable use of nutrient credits. CBF pointed out that Brunner Island's agricultural credits were unverified and that there was no proof that the credit-generating activities actually occurred; the group contended that Pennsylvania failed to show that the trading generated a net pollution reduction. Unfortunately, the lawsuit itself could never be filed, because Brunner Island no longer had permit limits that citizens can monitor and enforce.⁷⁵

Additionally, it has been challenging and difficult for impacted communities to seek recourse through civil rights laws for environmental injustices such as the disparate impacts of trading. Efforts to address environmental discrimination fall primarily under Title VI of the United States Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits racial discrimination by those who receive federal funding, and under a 1994 Executive Order, which directs federal agencies to ensure environmental justice by "identifying and addressing" disproportionate human health and environmental impacts of their policies.⁷⁶ Unfortunately, in 2001, the Supreme Court found that Title VI did not allow private lawsuits claiming disparate environmental impacts — instead requiring a showing of intentional discrimination — a divergence from three decades of court rulings that severely limited options for environmental justice advocates.77

Advocates can still file an administrative Title VI civil rights complaint with the EPA and attempt to force the agency to respond to remedy disparate impacts as well as intentional discrimination.⁷⁸ For example, in 2015 Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice and El Pueblo Para el Aire y Agua Limpia/People for Clean Air and Water of Kettleman City filed an administrative Title VI complaint against the California EPA and the state's Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) seeking redress for racial discrimination and racially discriminatory impacts in the permit process and decision to expand the Kettleman Hills hazardous waste landfill.⁷⁹



PHOTO CC-BY-SA © BRADLEY ANGEL / WIKIMEDIA COMMONS

Seven months of federal mediation concluded in August 2016 with the signing of a landmark, precedent-setting and court-enforceable settlement that requires DTSC to consider civil rights, the cumulative impacts of pollution, and socio-economic indicators in its permit and regulatory decisions. The settlement also contains other mandates regarding improving air quality, health and meaningful civic engagement.⁸⁰ While this settlement is a major breakthrough in forcing government agencies to ensure that their decisions do not have a prohibited negative impact on people of color, it is essential that this civil rights settlement becomes a model to be followed by agencies across the nation.

The U.S. EPA has been woefully slow in addressing civil rights claims, routinely missing regulatory deadlines and overshooting timelines by months or even years.⁸¹ Since 1993, the EPA has considered nearly 300 Title VI complaints, but it has "never made a formal finding of discrimination, has never denied or withdrawn financial assistance, and has no mandate to demand accountability."82 Nor has the EPA fulfilled its mandate under the environmental justice Executive Order to consider potential discriminatory impacts of its policies on minority and low-income communities.⁸³ As a result, communities looking to remedy environmental injustices brought about by cap-and-trade schemes face an extreme, uphill battle to get the EPA to respond favorably. When the EPA simply ignores their complaint, communities must rely on a range of strategies and tactics including civil rights complaints, litigation, legislation, protests and other organizing and advocacy.



PHOTO © DARIN ACOSTA / USED WITH PERMISSION

Conclusion

Pollution trading sacrifices equity in favor of industry profits and will further burden lower-income and minority communities that are already suffering from disproportionate environmental health burdens. Market-based environmental policies can exacerbate toxic hotspots that remain outside the scope of trading schemes, and they worsen pre-existing health and socioeconomic disparities. Proponents of trading turn a blind eye to the reduced transparency, diminished public participation and lack of accountability, which means that the full brunt of these programs will impact communities that lack the resources or opportunity to resist them. Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice and Food & Water Watch recommend that:

- The federal government should ensure that all policies and actions do not erode environmental justice and health for low-income communities and communities of color impacted by pollution: Title VI of the Civil Rights Act requires that recipients of federal funding - such as state and regional pollution trading programs — ensure that their activities do not have a disparate and negative impact on minority communities. All federal agencies must properly account for the environmental justice impacts when developing new policies and programs. The EPA must remove any publicly funded incentives for pollution trading under the proposed Clean Power Plan to prevent disparate environmental impacts. The EPA should strengthen the reporting and transparency requirements for facility- and industry-wide pollutant data, which allows stakeholders and advocates to better monitor potential environmental violations.
- Congress should require the EPA to take action to enforce environmental civil rights violations: The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights highlighted the appalling backlog of Title VI complaints and the EPA's failure to enforce environmental civil rights violations.⁸⁴ Congress should increase funding for the EPA's External Civil Rights Compliance Office with a mandate to empower enforcement and agency coordination, actively engage vulnerable and impacted low-income communities and communities of color, and end environmental injustice and civil rights violations.

- States must halt market-based programs and restore, improve and expand regulatory pollution controls: The Clean Air Act and Clean Water Act controls have successfully reduced pollution and protected human health and the environment, but these laws need to be strengthened and enforcement efforts redoubled. Industry-wide standards and facility pollution permitting are more effective than market-based policies.⁸⁵ The federal government must stop funding the promotion of pay-to-pollute schemes across the country. States should also vigorously pursue environmental justice enforcement and programs to protect lower-income communities and communities of color.
- Advocacy groups must challenge air and water pollution trading programs: Any legal advocate relying on the Clean Air Act and the Clean Water Act to safeguard communities should be alarmed by how trading schemes eviscerate citizen lawsuits

against polluters. These programs reduce transparency, block public participation and provide little opportunity to pursue recourse for communities that lack the resources to resist inequitable policies and practices. Environmental allies need to strengthen their commitment to pursuing environmental justice and to reject inherently unjust and inequitable pollution trading schemes on the state and federal levels.

Disadvantaged communities must receive dramatically increased independent public funding to improve their community well-being: Disadvantaged communities should not have to rely on funds generated from cap-and-trade or similar trading schemes that disproportionately harm the health of the very communities that are supposedly receiving financial benefits from these pollution trading schemes.

Endnotes

- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). "Technical Guidance for Assessing Environmental Justice in Regulatory Analysis." July 2016 at 1.
- 2 Cutter, Susan L. "Race, class and environmental justice." *Progress in Human Geography*. Vol. 19, No. 111. 1995 at 113.
- 3 Brulle, Robert J. and David N. Pellow. "Environmental justice: Human health and environmental inequalities." Annual Review of Public Health. Vol. 27, No. 3. 2006 at 3.3; Bullard, Robert. "Peopleof-color environmentalism' from Dumping in Dixie: Race, Class and Environmental Quality (1990)." In Wheeler, S.H. and T. Beatley, T. (Eds.). (2004). The Sustainable Urban Development Reader. New York: Routledge at 143 to 149; United Church of Christ. Commission for Racial Justice. "Toxic Wastes and Race in the United States: A National Report on the Racial and Socio-Economic Characteristics of Communities With Hazardous Waste Sites." 1987; U.S. General Accounting Office (GAO). "Siting of Hazardous Waste Landfills and Their Correlation With Racial and Economic Status of Surrounding Communities." GAO/RCED-83-168. June 1, 1983 at xiii.
- 4 Saha, Robin and Paul Mohai. "Historical context and hazardous waste facility siting: Understanding temporal patterns in Michigan." *Environmental Studies Faculty Publications*. Paper 1. 2005 at 618, 623 and 639.
- 5 Morello-Frosch, Rachel et al. "Environmental justice and regional inequality in Southern California: Implications for future research." *Environmental Health Perspectives*. Vol. 110, Suppl. 2. April 2002 at 149 and 151.
- 6 Pastor, Manuel et al. University of Southern California. Program for Environmental and Regional Equity (PERE). "Minding the Climate Gap: What's At Stake If the California Law Isn't Done Right and Right Away." April 2010 at 9.

- 8 Cushing, Lara J. et al. PERE. "A Preliminary Environmental Equity Assessment of California's Cap-and-Trade Program." Research Brief. PERE Publications. September 14, 2016 at 2.
- 9 *Ibid*. at 2 and 4.
- 10 Mennis, Jeremy L. "The distribution and enforcement of air polluting facilities in New Jersey." Professional Geographer. Vol. 57, No. 3. 2005 at 419; Stretesky, Paul B. and Michael J. Lynch. "Coal strip mining, mountaintop removal, and the distribution of environmental violations across the United States, 2002-2008." Landscape Research. Vol. 36, No. 2. 2011 at abstract; Konisky, David M. "Inequities in enforcement? Environmental justice and government performance." Journal of Policy Analysis and Management. Vol. 28, No. 1. September 2009 at 20 to 22; Lynch, Michael J., Paul B. Stretesky and Ronald G. Burns. "Determinants of environmental law violation fines against petroleum refineries: Race, ethnicity, income, and aggregation effects." Society & Natural Resources. Vol. 17, No. 4. 2004; Lynch, Michael J. and Paul B. Stretesky. "The distribution of water-monitoring organizations across states: Implications for community environmental policing and social justice." Policing: An International Journal of Police Strategies & Management. Vol. 36, No. 1. 2013 at 21.
- 11 Kampa, Marilena and Elias Castanas. "Human health effects of air pollution." *Environmental Pollution*. Vol. 151. 2008 at 362 to 365.
- 12 Political Economy Research Institute (PERI) and Food & Water Watch. "A Toxic Flood: Why We Need Stronger Regulations to Protect Public Health From Industrial Water Pollution." May 2013 at 12; Regli, Stig et al. "Estimating potential increased bladder cancer risk due to increased bromide concentrations in sources of disinfected drinking waters." *Environmental Science & Technology*. Vol. 49, No. 22. 2015; Srogi, K. "Monitoring of environmental exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: A review." *Environmental Chemistry Letters*. Vol. 5, No. 4. 2007 at 170 and 177; Tchounwou, Paul et al. "Heavy metals toxicity and the environment." *EXS*. Vol. 101. 2012 at 4, 13 and 14.

7 Ibid.

- 13 Food & Water Watch analysis of CalEnviroScreen 3.0 data. California Environmental Protection Agency (CalEPA). Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment. California Environmental Health Screening Tool: CalEnviroScreen 3.0. Accessed April 2017.
- 14 Collins, Mary B., Ian Munoz and Joseph JaJa. "Linking 'toxic outliers' to environmental justice communities." *Environmental Research Letters*. Vol. 11, No. 1. January 26, 2016 at 1 and 7; Cushing et al. (2016) at 4.
- 15 Clark, Lara P., Dylan B. Millet and Julian D. Marshal. "National patterns in environmental injustice and inequality: Outdoor NO₂ air pollution in the United States." *PLoS One*. Vol. 9, No. 4. 2014 at 2; Miranda, Marie Lynn et al. "Making the environmental justice grade: The relative burden of air pollution exposure in the United States." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. Vol. 8. 2011 at 1755, 1765 and 1768.
- 16 Yip, Fuyuen Y. et al. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control (CDC). "Unhealthy air quality — United States, 2006-2009." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. Vol. 60, Suppl. January 14, 2011 at 30. Asians are 57 percent more likely and Latinos are 51 percent more likely to live in counties that violate these air standards.
- 17 EPA. Effluent Limitation Guidelines and Standards for the Steam Electric Power Generating Point Source Category. Final Rule. 80 Fed. Reg. 67840. November 3, 2015.
- 18 Kheirbek, Iyad et al. "PM_{2.5} and ozone health impacts and disparities in New York City: Sensitivity to spatial and temporal resolution." Air Quality, Atmosphere & Health. Vol. 6, No. 2. 2013 at 477 to 478.
- 19 Smith, Lauren A. et al. "Rethinking race/ethnicity, income, and childhood asthma: Racial/ethnic disparities concentrated among the very poor." *Public Health Reports*. Vol. 120, No. 2. March-April 2005 at 111 to 112.
- 20 Gillespie, Cathleen D. and Kimberley A. Hurvitz. CDC. "Prevalence of hypertension and controlled hypertension — United States, 2007-2010." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. Vol. 62, No. 3. November 22, 2013 at 145 and 158.
- 21 Food & Water Watch analysis of CalEnviroScreen 3.0.
- 22 Morello-Frosch (2002) at 151.
- 23 Ward, Elizabeth et al. "Cancer disparities by race/ethnicity and socioeconomic status." *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*. Vol. 54, No. 2. 2004 at 78.
- 24 Ibid. at 80.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Smedley, Brian D., Adrienne Y. Stith and Alan R. Nelson (Eds.). (2003). Institute of Medicine. Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press at 5 to 19; Irwin, Neil, Claire Cain Miller and Margot Sanger-Katz. "America's racial divide, charted." New York Times. August 19, 2014. Available at www.nytimes.com/2014/08/20/ upshot/americas-racial-divide-charted.html?_r=0. Accessed August 2016; Braverman, Paula A. et al. "Socioeconomic disparities in health in the United States: What the patterns tell us." American Journal of Public Health. Vol. 100, No. S1. April 2010 at S189 to S192.
- 27 Goulder, Lawrence H. "Markets for pollution allowances: What are the (new) lessons?" *Journal of Economic Perspectives*. Vol. 27, No.
 1. Winter 2013 at 87 to 88; EPA. "Water Quality Trading Toolkit for Permit Writers." August 2007. Updated June 2009 at Chapter 1 at 19.
- 28 EPA (2009) at Chapter 1 at 4; Stavins, Robert N. "A meaningful US cap-and-trade system to address climate change." *Harvard Law Review*. Vol. 32. 2008 at 296 to 297 and 358.

- 29 EPA (2009) at Chapter 1 at 4 and 30 to 33.
- 30 Goulder (2013) at 88.
- 31 *Ibid*. at 87 to 88.
- 32 Nash, Jonathan Remy and Richard L. Revesz. "Markets and geography: Designing marketable permit schemes to control local and regional pollutants." *Ecology Law Quarterly.* Vol. 28, No. 3. September 2001 at 572 and 580 to 581; Drury, Richard Toshiyuki et al. "Pollution trading and environmental injustice: Los Angeles' failed experiment in air quality policy." *Duke Environmental Law & Policy Forum.* Vol. 9. Spring 1999 at 235 and 251 to 258.
- 33 NRG Energy Inc. [Fact sheet]. "Chalk Point." Fact Sheet. 2015; U.S. Census Bureau. American FactFinder: Race and Hispanic or Latino Origin: 2010. Geography: Eagle Harbor Town, Maryland. (2010).
- Public Justice. 60-Day Notice of Intent to File Citizen Suit NRG Energy, Inc. Under Clean Water Act Section 505(a)(1) for Violation of Terms and Conditions of Maryland NPDES Permits MD0002658, MD0002640A, and MD0002674. January 24, 2013; Public Justice. [Press release]. "Groups file notice letter to sue NRG Energy for massive pollution." January 28, 2013; Maryland Department of the Environment v. GenOn Chalk Point, LLC. Civil Action No. 1:13-cv-01685 MJG. August 26, 2016 at 16.
- 35 Maryland Department of the Environment v. GenOn Chalk Point, LLC.
- 36 Parker, Stan. Law360. "MD., NRG units cleared for \$2M water pollution settlement." *Law360*. August 29, 2016. Accessed April 13, 2017; Maryland Department of the Environment v. GenOn Chalk Point, LLC. at 27 and 28.
- 37 EPA. 2014 National Emissions Inventory (NEI) Information. Last Updated June 24, 2016. Accessed August 31, 2016; EPA. Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks: 1990-2013. April 15, 2015 at ES-5 to ES-7.
- 38 80 Fed. Reg. 67839 to 67840.
- 39 Ibid. at 67840.
- 40 EPA. 2014 NEI; EPA (2015) at ES-5 to ES-7 and 3-57 to 3-60.
- 41 Boyce, James K. and Manuel Pastor. Economics for Equity and the Environment Network (E3). "Cooling the Planet, Clearing the Air: Climate Policy, Carbon Pricing, and Co-Benefits." 2012 at ix.
- 42 *Ibid.* at 32; CalEPA. Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment. "Tracking and Evaluation of Benefits and Impacts of Greenhouse Gas Limits in Disadvantaged Communities: Initial Report." February 2017 at ix to x and 49.
- 43 Cushing et al. (2016) at 4.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 California Assembly Bill No. 398. Approved by Governor July 25, 2017 at Sec. 12.
- 46 Baker, David R. "Brown's cap-and-trade bill exposes fault lines of state politics." San Francisco Chronicle. July 11, 2017; Mason, Melanie and Chris Megerian. "California legislature extends state's cap-andtrade program in rare bipartisan effort to address climate change." Los Angeles Times. July 17, 2017.
- 47 California Health & Safety Code §39711 et seq.
- 48 Richard, Chris. "How California's greenhouse gas laws can better serve disadvantaged communities." *Ensia*. May 10, 2017.
- 49 Ibid. at 8.
- 50 Ibid. at 9.
- 51 EPA. "An Evaluation of the South Coast Air Quality Management District's Regional Clean Air Incentives Market — Lessons in Environmental Markets and Innovation." November 2002 at i.

- 52 Drury (1999) at 264 to 265.
- 53 South Coast Air Quality Management District (SCAQMD). "Over a Dozen Years of RECLAIM Implementation: Key Lessons Learned in California's First Air Pollution Cap-and-Trade Program." June 2007 at EX-2, I-4-1 to I-4-2; EPA (2002) at 23.
- 54 EPA (2002) at 56 to 57; Lejano, Raul P. and Rei Hirose. "Testing the assumptions behind emissions trading in non-market goods: The RECLAIM program in Southern California." *Environmental Science & Policy.* Vol. 8. 2005 at 371 and 374.
- 55 SCAQMD. Rule 1610: Old Vehicle Scrapping. Amended July 11, 2008 at 1610-1.
- 56 Ibid.; Drury (1999) at 246 and 253.
- 57 Drury (1999) at 252 to 253.
- 58 Ibid. at 254.
- 59 Ibid. at 261.
- 60 40 C.F.R. §70.7(h); 42 U.S.C. §7410(l); Environmental Law Institute (ELI). "Environmental Laws and Alternative Dispute Resolution: Tools for Environmental Justice." May 2011 at 78; EPA. Process of Reviewing the National Ambient Air Quality Standards. Last updated September 28, 2016. Available at www.epa.gov/ criteria-air-pollutants/process-reviewing-national-ambient-airquality-standards. Accessed August 2016.
- 61 Clean Water Act (CWA) of 1977. Pub. L. No. 92-500 §402(a)(1); 33 USC §1342(a)(1); CWA §307(a)(2) and (a)(3); 33 USC §1317(a)(2) and (a)(3); ELI (2011) at 91.
- 62 Peacock, Marcus. [Memorandum]. Deputy EPA Administrator. Process of Reviewing the National Ambient Air Quality Standards. December 7, 2006; 42 USC §7408(e)(4) and (f)(1)(A); 33 USC §306(b) (1)(B); ELI (2011).
- 63 42 U.S.C. §7661c; 42 U.S.C. §7414(c); 33 USC §1251(e); 33 USC §1318(b).
- Food & Water Watch electronic communication with California Air Resources Board. June 30, 2016. On file at Food & Water Watch; CalEPA. Air Resources Board. Vintage 2016 Allowance Allocation. April 13, 2016.
- 65 Drury (1999) at 278.
- 66 33 USC §1251 et seq.
- 67 Drury (1999) at 278; Kaswan, Alice. "Climate change, the Clean Air Act, and industrial pollution." *UCLA Journal of Environmental Law and Policy*. Vol. 30, No. 1. 2012 at 108.
- 68 EPA (2009) at Chapter 1 at 8 and 27 and Chapter 3 at 1 and 2.
- 69 Ibid. at Chapter 1 at 21 and 22. Chapter 2 at 11.

- 70 Food & Water Watch. "Water Quality Trading: Polluting Public Waterways for Public Gain." November 2015 at 4 and 10 to 12.
- 71 Ibid. at 24.
- 72 33 U.S. Code § 1365 (a); 42 U.S.C. § 7604 (a); EPA. National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES). NPDES Frequent Questions. Last updated November 16, 2015. Accessed October 2016 and on file at Food & Water Watch.
- 73 Environmental Integrity Project. "Dirty kilowatts: America's most polluting power plants." July 2007 at 12 to 13; EPA. Enforcement Compliance History Online. Effluent Chart for PPL Brunner Island Steam Electric Station, NPDES permit PA0008281. Available at https://echo.epa.gov/. Accessed 2015; Food & Water Watch (2015) at 12.
- 74 Ibid. at 13.
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 42 U.S.C. § 2000d et seq. (1964); Executive Order 12898 (1994).
- 77 Alexander v. Sandoval. 532 U.S. 275 (2001); La Londe, Kyle W. "Who wants to be an environmental justice advocate? Options for bringing an environmental justice complaint in the wake of Alexander v. Sandoval." Boston College Environmental Affairs Law Review. Vol. 31, No. 1. 2004 at 34.
- 78 La Londe (2004) at 36.
- 79 El Pueblo para el Aire y Agua Limpia and Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice v. Department of Toxic Substances Control and California Environmental Protection Agency. March 19, 2015.
- 80 Settlement agreement. Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice and El Pueblo para el Aire y Agua Limpia and California Environmental Protection Agency and Department of Toxic Substances. August 10, 2016.
- 81 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. "Environmental Justice: Examining the Environmental Protection Agency's Compliance and Enforcement of Title VI and Executive Order 12,898." September 2016 at 26 to 28 and 32 to 33.
- 82 Ibid. at 4 and 40.
- 83 EPA. Office of Inspector General (OIG). "Evaluation Report: EPA Needs to Consistently Implement the Intent of the Executive Order on Environmental Justice." Report No. 2004-P-00007. March 1, 2004 at i; EPA OIG. "Evaluation Report: EPA Needs to Conduct Environmental Justice Reviews of Its Programs, Policies, and Activities." Report No. 2006-P-00034. September 18, 2006 at 5; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights (2016) at 69 and 87 to 88.
- 84 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights (2016) at 4.
- 85 Kaswan (2012) at 94.



Food & Water Watch champions healthy food and clean water for all. We stand up to corporations that put profits before people, and advocate for a democracy that improves people's lives and protects our environment.

foodandwaterwatch.org



Greenaction for Health and Environmental Justice is a grassroots, multiracial organization founded and led by grassroots leaders of color. Greenaction's mission is to mobilize community power to win victories that change industry and government policies and practices to protect health and promote environmental, social and economic justice.

greenaction.org